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                   AGENDA ITEM NO. D.1 

 

AT THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE WILLIAMSBURG AREA TRANSIT AUTHORITY (WATA), 

HELD ON THE 19TH DAY OF JANUARY  2022, AT 10:00 A.M. IN THE STRYKER CENTER, CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 

412 BOUNDARY STREET, WILLIAMSBURG, VIRGINIA 23185. 

A. CALL TO ORDER 

Vice-Chair Denise Kirschbaum called the January meeting of the WATA Board to order and requested Mr. 
Zach Trogdon, Executive Director to call the roll. 
 

B. ROLL CALL 

    Members of the Board Present:   Staff Present: 

    Ms. Erin Burke, City of Williamsburg      Mr. Zach Trogdon, Executive Director 
    Ms. Denise Kirschbaum, James City County   Ms. Karen Davis, Operations Director 
    Ms. Sarah Jones, CWF   Ms. Barbara Creel, Budget & Grants Administrator 
    Mr. Mark Bellamy, County of York   Ms. Eva Hanna, Secretary 
    Mr. Paul Holt, James City County  
   Absent:    
   Others Present:   Mr. Ben Goodill, Transit Planner 
   Mr. Steven Hennessee, DRPT  
   Mr. Bill Horacio, William & Mary  
 

C. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
As no one from the public was present, Ms. Kirschbaum closed this section of the meeting. 
 

D. BOARD MINUTES  
 
Ms. Kirschbaum requested a motion for approval of the minutes from the December 15, 2021 Board 
meeting.  Mr. Holt made the motion.  The minutes were approved by a Board vote of 4-0.  Ms. Burke 
abstained as she did not attend the meeting. 
 

E. REPORTS 

1. Executive Director Report 
 
Mr. Trogdon said the reports  are as presented.  He added that the quarterly budget figures will be 
given at the next meeting. 
 

a) Monthly Summary Report 
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2. Proposed Staffing Plan 

Mr. Trogdon said that since the budget was adopted, administrative vacancies have occurred.  This 
has created an opportunity to evaluate and change some positions to improve staffing efficiency.  
Proposed changes include: 
 

• Combining Marketing and Administrative functions into one (1) full-time position 
• Eliminate the part-time Secretary position 
• Changing some duties and responsibilities for the Deputy Executive Director position and 

reclassifying it 
• Changing some duties and responsibilities for the Operations Director position and 

reclassifying it 
• Changing duties of the Safety and Security Coordinator position to remove the training 

function and allowing that to fall under the Director of Operations to implement 
 

  Mr. Trogdon added that this proposal gives the Board a chance to study the plan before voting on it. 
 

  Ms. Davis gave an update on operator positions, stating there are 11 FTE and 5 PTE positions open.     
               She has been  getting applicants and conducting interviews.  Accepting applicants without CDL’s has     
               helped.   Training operators with CDL’s is a 25-day process and those without CDL’s is a 40-day     
               process.  In addition, WATA is working towards certification to become a test site.  She also  

mentions that the $2.50 pay premium that has been approved through June 30, 2022, is appreciated 
by the operator’s.  The Board said they are pleased with the hard work and the progress that has been 
made.   

    
F. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 

 
There was no Unfinished Business. 
 

G. NEW BUSINESS 
 
1. 4th Amendment CWF Bus Service Agreement, Proposed Resolution #R22-15 

Mr. Trogdon stated that WATA, and The Colonial Williamsburg Foundation have had an agreement 
since 2008 that allows routes operated by CWF and utilizing the WATA owned CNG fleet to be open 
to the public.  An amendment to the Agreement had previously been  extended through December 
31, 2021.  This 4th Amendment, when approved, will expire  December 31, 2023.  He added this is a 
item only applies to the Bus Service Agreement and does not address any other agreements with CWF.     
 
There being no further discussion, Ms. Kirschbaum asked for a motion to approve the resolution.  Mr. 
Bellamy made the motion.  The resolution was adopted by a Board vote of 4-0 with Ms. Jones  
abstaining.   
 

R E S O L U T I O N #R22-15 

 FOURTH AMENDMENT – CWF BUS SERVICE AGREEMENT  
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WHEREAS,  the Williamsburg Area Transit Authority (WATA) and The Colonial Williamsburg Foundation (CWF) 
have each realized benefit from partnering in the provision of public transportation services in 
the Williamsburg area; and 

WHEREAS,  WATA and CWF are currently parties to the Bus Service Agreement that allows CWF to be 
reimbursed for a portion of preventive maintenance costs incurred on federally funded buses; 
and 

WHEREAS, WATA proposes to extend the Agreement starting January 1, 2022, for up to two additional years 
through December 31, 2023. 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Directors of the Williamsburg Area Transit Authority hereby 
authorizes the Executive Director to negotiate the Fourth Amendment to the Bus Service 
Agreement with The Colonial Williamsburg Foundation to extend the term up to December 31, 
2023.  

H. FILLING OFFICER VACANCIES 

2. Filling Officer Vacancies and Authorization to Sign Checks and Make Electronic Disbursements, 
Proposed Resolution #R22-16 

 
Ms. Kirschbaum said that due to recent vacancies, The Board needs to elect a new Chair and Vice-Chair to 
continue through to the Organizational meeting in July.   Mr. Holt nominated Ms. Kirschbaum as Chair.  
Mr. Bellamy nominated Mr. Holt as Vice-Chair.   
 
As no other nominations were made, Ms. Kirschbaum requested a motion for approval of the nominees.    
Mr. Holt made the motion.  The motion was approved by a Board vote of 5-0. 
 

R E S O L U T I O N #R22-16 

FILLING OFFICER VACANCIES 

WHEREAS, on July 21, 2021,  the Board of Directors of the Williamsburg Area Transit Authority (“WATA”) held 
its organizational meeting to elect officers of the Williamsburg Area Transit Authority, and 

WHEREAS, Chair Carolyn Murphy retired from the City and ended her service on the WATA Board as of 
December 31, 2021; and 

WHEREAS,  Authority bylaws stipulate that an election be held to fill officer vacancies at the next meeting of 
the Board; and 

WHEREAS,  the current vacancy will not impact the duly elected positions of Secretary and Treasurer and their 
current terms that expire in July 2022. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Directors of the Williamsburg Area Transit Authority hereby 
elects the following officers whose terms will expire as indicated, but shall continue until such 
replacements have been elected or appointed: 

   Term Expiration 

 Chair –    Denise Kirschbaum  July 2022 
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 Vice Chair –   Paul Holt  July 2022 

  Secretary – Zachary Trogdon  July 2022 

 Treasurer – Jennifer Tomes   July 2022 
 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the following persons are hereby authorized to sign checks and make electronic 

disbursements on behalf of the Authority for the period ending July 20, 2022, and that only two 
signatures of the three individuals below shall be required to properly endorse a check or make an 
electronic disbursement: 

 
 Chair:   Denise Kirschbaum 

 Treasurer:  Jenni Tomes 

 Executive Director:  Zachary Trogdon 
 

I. BOARD REQUESTS 

Mr. Trogdon said since there is no pressing business for the February meeting, he proposed having a 
Work/Planning session in lieu of a regular board meeting.  It would start at 9:00 a.m. in City Council 
Chambers.  He added that the January minutes would be voted on at the March meeting.  The Board 
agreed. 
 
Ms. Davis was asked about the impending winter weather and said operations is already planning its 
response for the snow expected this weekend. 
   

J. ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, Ms. Kirschbaum asked for a motion to adjourn the January 19, 2022 
meeting.  Mr. Holt made the motion.  The Board approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m. 
 
 

 

 

________________________________ 
Denise Kirschbaum 
Chair 
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                                   AGENDA ITEM NO. D. 2 

 

AT THE WORK SESSION MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE WILLIAMSBURG AREA TRANSIT 

AUTHORITY (WATA), HELD ON THE 16TH DAY OF FEBRUARY 2022, AT 9:00 A.M. IN ROOM 127 OF THE STRYKER 

CENTER, 412 BOUNDARY STREET, WILLIAMSBURG, VIRGINIA 23185. 

A. CALL TO ORDER & ROLL CALL 

Chair Denise Kirschbaum called the February Work Session meeting of the WATA Board to order and 
requested Mr. Zach Trogdon, Executive Director to call the roll. 
 

    Members of the Board Present:   Staff Present: 

    Ms. Denise Kirschbaum, James City County   Mr. Zach Trogdon, Executive Director 
    Mr. Paul Holt, James City County   Ms. Karen Davis, Operations Director 
    Ms. Sarah Jones, CWF   Ms. Barbara Creel, Budget & Grants Administrator 
    Mr. Mark Bellamy, County of York   Mr. Ben Goodill, Transit Planner 
    Ms. Erin Burke, City of Williamsburg   Ms. Eva Hanna, Secretary 
  
   Others Present:   Absent:    
   Mr. Steven Hennessee, DRPT    
   Mr. Bill Horacio, William & Mary  
   Mr. Rob Case, HRTPO  
 

B. DISCUSSION ITEMS 

1. FY2022 Budget Review 
 
Mr. Trogdon said he has provided quarterly updates throughout the year and pointed out that at mid-
year, the budget is projected to conclude the year with revenues exceeding expenditures.  Revenues 
are projected to be higher than budgeted primarily due to farebox receipts, of approximately 
$450,000.  The Commonwealth is also making additional funds available in FY 2022.  
 

2. FY2023 Operating Budget 

When staff presented a preliminary FY 2023 Operating Budget in November 2021 of $7,854,000, it did 
not include any increase in locality requests.  Operational staff salary increases of 15% were built into 
the preliminary budget.  Currently, no other general salary increases have been decided upon.  The 
updated FY 2023 Operating Budget has been increased to $8,046,484 due to increases in parts and 
fuel being sustained into the new fiscal year.  There is still no increase requested in local funding, but 
it means that less funding is available to build either the capital reserve or the fund balance.  Mr. 
Trogdon noted that in FY 2023 CARES Act funds are still being used as the Board agreed to use them 
over multi-year periods and that there are additional funds from 5307 as well as funding to operate 
the CMAQ demonstration route in York County.   
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Staff did work with James City County HR on a market review and the result was that Transit Operators  
are recommended for an increase from a salary Grade 8 to Grade 10.  This equates to a 15% increase 
in starting salary.  Mr. Trogdon added that staff is working with JCC HR and looking into a salary 
progression system that will be intended to make sure WATA continues to stay competitive with the 
market.  Other operating budget increases include fuel costs that are projected to be significantly 
higher, and the cost of parts is projected at a 20% increase.  Discussion took place on salary 
compensation issues and the market review.  Mr. Trogdon said this piece is still being evaluate for a 
final recommendation from staff and asked the Board to forward any questions.   
 
Mr. Goodill presented information about what service and staffing would be provided within the FY 
2023 budget.  Ms. Davis provided the Board with options of what services would be open for 
restoration as staffing levels improve.  Services discussed were frequency on routes 1,2,3 and 5 and 
the Trolley route.   Currently, WATA is staffed at 70% and is looking for 9 – 15 additional operators to 
be fully staffed.  Discussion took place on Trolley service, a proposed expanded route, the Trolley 
route being covered by a fixed route bus and William & Mary students preferring to ride the Trolley.  
Mr. Goodill also presented a slide which showed that ADA trips have increased 280% from 2018.  As 
it continues to grow, WATA has to utilize leads and supervisors to make pickups.  Staff continues to 
look at options for addressing this significant increase such as looking at on-demand service and 
having ADA qualified clients ride fixed routes for free.   
 

3. Current Projects/Efforts 

Mr. Goodill presented a PowerPoint on the Information Technologies Study.  The focus is on 
technologies that are simple, targeted,  and easy to use, utilizing a “crawl, walk, run approach”.  As an 
interim solution for a GTFS feed and real-time vehicle data, WATA has been utilizing with Swiftly.  Mr. 
Goodill noted that the system has been performing adequately as far as accurate time predictions.  
Another system, Transit, is a mobile phone app that is available to visitors everywhere.  It shows 
increased usage to from 500 app-opens per month to 6,000, 375+ WATA riders open Transit every 
month and 110 riders subscribe to the service alert feature.  Mr. Goodill also discussed the CAD/AVL 
RFP design along with other ITS components, including mobile video surveillance, electronic ticketing,  
and paratransit scheduling software.    
 
Mr. Trogdon continued with current projects, including replacing the current CNG and diesel buses 
with zero-emission electric vehicles and installing charging infrastructure with the new facility, which 
is currently designed for ten charging stations.   
 
Mr. Goodill said he is working on passenger amenities such as solar lights on shelters and gave a 
review of the site selection study, including the York County route.  Mr. Trogdon said WATA is seeking 
consulting services for the Transit Strategic Plan (TSP) and that a proposal is due February 22, 2022, 
with the award anticipated in May 2022.   The two (2) major capital projects being worked on are the 
Pocahontas Trail facility and the Northern Transfer Station.  The contract for Pocahontas Trail is on 
schedule and is expected to be awarded in September 2022.  The cost estimate for construction has 
increased to $12 million and WATA currently has about $8 million in available funding.  Staff presented 
several options for additional funding that will be pursued over the next several months.  Contract 
award is currently scheduled for September 2022 and WATA will have to have funding in place by that 
time.  The A/E service for the Northern Transfer Station design is in the procurement stage,  
Approximately $2 million is the projected expenditure toward construction in FY 2023. 
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4. Financial and Capital Planning 

Mr. Trogdon provided a handout with ten-year Operating and Maintenance Expense projections and 
Anticipated Funding Sources.  The projections show that when the available CARES Act funding has 
been used and is no longer available, starting with FY 2025, the only source identified to replace that 
funding is local funding.  This would mean an increase of $2 million per year in local requests.   The 
Board emphasized that this funding gap has to be planned for and addressed well in advance to be 
able to approach localities about possible increases. 
 

C. BOARD REQUESTS 

There were no Board Requests. 
   

D. ADJOURNMENT 

Mr. Trogdon requested general feedback from the Board about what was presented at the Work Session.  
Ms. Kirschbaum recognized Ms. Hanna for her valuable service to the Board and wished her well as she 
departs WATA at the end of February.   
 
The meeting ended at 11:36 a.m.  
 
 

 

 

________________________________ 
Denise Kirschbaum 
Chair 
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  AGENDA ITEM NO. E.1 

WILLIAMSBURG AREA TRANSIT AUTHORITY 
_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 

 
TO:  Board of Directors 
 
DATE:  March 9,  2022 
 
SUBJECT: Executive Director Report  
 
 
Please find below a few informational items for the Board. 
 

− Staff continues to recruit and conduct interviews for transit operations staff in partnership with 
JCC Human Resources.  Current staff are working very hard to continue WATA’s tradition of 
providing exceptional and reliable service.    
 

− Design is continuing on the administration/maintenance facility on Pocahontas Trail.  Staff is 
currently in the process of procuring third-party services for Value Engineering.  Staff was also 
able to secure an additional $500,000 in funding through the HRTPO via the Regional Surface 
Transportation Program.  Staff is awaiting the announcement of other federal and state funding 
opportunities that are expected to follow from the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act 
approved in November 2021. 

 
− Other notable projects and their status include the CAD/AVL system (product demos ongoing), 

Transit Strategic Plan consultants (evaluation committee being formed), third-party vehicle 
maintenance services (proposals received), and third-party legal services (RFP being finalized).  

 
− Please find enclosed the monthly ridership report for February 2022.  You will note that instead 

of only including ridership figures during the current and most recent fiscal year (2021 and 2022) 
the report includes figures from FY2020.  As activity begins to pickup and pandemic conditions 
continue to ease, it is beneficial to be able to compare current ridership levels to pre-pandemic 
levels.   

 
 
 
 
             
  
 



Williamsburg Area 
Transit Authority

Ridership

February 2022



Fixed route - Ridership

• 11.4% YTD increase from FY 21
• FY 22 YTD 410,815

• Does not include CWF, Yorktown Trolley or ADA 
• Data source: APC

July Aug Sept Oct Nov Dec Jan Feb Mar Apr May June
FY 2022 Ridership 55,169 52,315 56,820 55,223 51,598 50,954 46,584 52,152
FY 2021 Ridership 53,689 48,658 46,591 49,862 45,478 44,879 41,740 43,320 54,119 54,410 57,221 55,823
FY 2020 Ridership 97,216 94,460 88,162 85,396 75,102 71,591 70,624 75,332 62,699 37,509 39,986 47,862
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